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Metropolitan King County Council
Government Accountability and Oversight Committee

STAFF REPORT

	Agenda Item:
	5
	Name:
	Andrew Kim

	Proposed No.:
	2018-B0162
	Date:
	September 11, 2018



SUBJECT

Follow-up briefing related to security screenings at the entrance of the King County Courthouse which was discussed at the fourth panel briefing on the King County Courthouse perimeter security.

SUMMARY

At its August 28, 2018 meeting, the Government Accountability and Oversight (GAO) Committee hosted a panel to conduct the fourth briefing related to security issues along the perimeter of the King County Courthouse.[footnoteRef:1] Panelists included Superior Court judges and representatives from the Prosecuting Attorney’s Office, Sheriff’s Office, King County Metro Transit Police, and the Department of Executive Services. The panelists provided progress updates since the third briefing in April 2018, discussed ongoing and unresolved issues, and outlined next steps. [1:  Briefing 2018-0148, conducted on August 28, 2018.] 


Also at the August 2018 briefing, panelists briefly discussed the security screenings at the entrances of the courthouse, specifically regarding weapons that have been collected by security officers and marshals and weapons that were inadvertently undetected. Today’s briefing is a follow-up to the fourth panel briefing on the King County Courthouse perimeter security to discuss the security screening procedures and activities at the entrance of the courthouse.

BACKGROUND

Introduction / First Panel Briefing on Courthouse Perimeter Security

At its July 11, 2017 meeting, the Government Accountability and Oversight (GAO) Committee hosted a panel of Superior Court judges, City of Seattle and King County law enforcement personnel and county executive staff to discuss security concerns around the perimeter of the King County Courthouse. The panelists raised the following issues and described previous and anticipated actions related to the issues:[footnoteRef:2] [2:  A more detailed summary of the panelists’ report to the Committee is available in staff report for the October 10, 2017 panel here.] 


· Safety issues, including assaults on jurors and courthouse employees, a bullet shot into Superior Court from south of the courthouse; broken windows from thrown objects, 
· Illegal behavior, including drug dealing and lewd conduct, and
· Sanitation issues, including garbage, feces and urine.

At the same meeting, King County Chief Administrative Officer Caroline Whalen reported that a joint City of Seattle-King County work group was formed to address security issues and she has assigned a project manager to track action items and follow up. The work group named the Courthouse Vicinity Improvement (CVI) Committee consists of directors and senior staff from the King County Department of Executive Services, Metro Transit, Superior Court (including Judge Inveen), the King County Sheriff’s Office, the Department of Community and Human Services, the Facilities Management Division, the City of Seattle Mayor’s Office, Seattle Police Department, Seattle’s Office of Intergovernmental Affairs, the City Attorney’s Office, and the Downtown Emergency Services Center. The CVI Committee was tasked to look at the courthouse perimeter security issue from four perspectives: public safety, transportation, human services, and sanitation. Attachment 1 to this staff report includes an updated CVI Committee Roster.

Also at the meeting, King County Superior Court Presiding Judge Laura Inveen reported that an Ad Hoc Security Committee was established comprised of 12 Superior Court Judges, 1 Commissioner, 2 District Court Judges, the King County Prosecuting Attorney and several of his staff, and the Court Facilities and Security Manager. The committee had been made permanent under General Rule of the Court 36, a new statewide rule that requires all Courts to convene a security committee with all stakeholders. The committee identified the following 11 recommendations, the first 10 of which had unanimous support:

1. Immediately open Fourth Avenue entrance to the Courthouse.
2. Clean and scrub the sidewalks and outside walls of the Courthouse daily; pick up trash more frequently.
3. King County Metro Police emphasis on patrols.
4. Facilities Management Division’s security emphasis outside the courthouse.
5. Request Seattle Police Department’s emphasis on City Hall Park and Prefontaine Place.
6. Request the Seattle Police Department to remove tents and sleeping bags adjacent to the courthouse and also in City Hall Park.
7. Follow Facilities Management Division’s security recommendations.
8. Create a process to allow tenants, litigants and jurors to report all incidents.
9. Ask Metro to remove the bus stop shelter and/or seating on Third Avenue.  
10. Advise jurors to use only the tunnel entrance from the Administration Building.
11. Order Third Avenue closed as an emergency measure. (split vote)

Second and Third Panel Briefings on Courthouse Perimeter Security

The GAO Committee held two additional panel briefings on this matter at its October 11, 2017 and April 24, 2018 meetings. The panelists provided incremental updates since the prior panel briefings. The following highlights the updates provided at the second and third panel briefings. The highlights are grouped according to the CVI Committee’s four focus areas.

Public Safety
· Seattle Police Department’s (SPD) ongoing monthly report of crime data along the courthouse perimeter to the CVI Committee.
· SPD has provided an increased presence focusing primarily on the hours jurors arrive and leave the courthouse. Officers have been assigned to provide a presence directly in front of the courthouse and to patrol the area on bikes and in police vehicles.
· SPD’s Neighborhood Corrections Initiative team (State Department of Corrections with SPD) has worked this area for emphasis, and SPD’s bike and anti-crime teams have engaged in narcotics enforcement work.
· Metro Transit Police have continued visibility and patrol with Bike Patrol officers. The Bike Patrol, consists of 12 deputies and 2 sergeants and typically patrols the area that includes the courthouse and Prefontaine Place approximately 4-6 times per shift on average. They also cover Pioneer Square Station. Patrols generally operate Monday through Friday between the hours of 10 a.m. through 9 p.m.
· King County Facilities Management Division (FMD) security officers received additional training on rules of engagement and standards of conduct.
· FMD’s completion of a courthouse security assessment (recommendations underway).
· Council appropriated $400,000 of which $362,000 would be used to increase 3.0 FMD FTEs to increase security (1 FTE) and expand exterior cleaning and housekeeping support (2 FTEs).[footnoteRef:3] [3:  Ordinance 18602, enacted November 16, 2017.] 

· Additional juror wayfinding tools developed, including suggested walking directions to the Administration Building on the Superior Court website and improved signage in the Tunnel on the mezzanine and exists, directing people toward government facilities.
· Council appropriated $182,000 and the Sheriff’s Office opened the courthouse Fourth Avenue entrance for 16 hours per week (Monday through Thursday 7:45 a.m. – 9:45 a.m. and 12:00 p.m. – 2:00 p.m.). Although funding for this activity was available in November 2017, there was a delay in implementation due to retirements and marshal leave schedules.
· Implemented the Security Incident Report Portal[footnoteRef:4] for King County employees to report security concerns. [4:  URL: https://www.kingcounty.gov/audience/employees/safety-claims/safety-at-work/incident-report.aspx.] 

· Juror Incident Report Portal[footnoteRef:5] for jurors to report incidents. [5:  URL: https://kingcounty.gov/courts/superior-court/juror-information/juror-incident.aspx.] 

· Superior Court Presiding Judge Laura Inveen reported that Fourth Avenue under the Yesler Bridge is a primary corridor for court users, however, employees and jurors are avoiding the corridor due to public safety issues.

Sanitation
· Power washing the sidewalks of the courthouse 2-3 times per week and general cleaning daily.
· Community correction work crews are cleaning the downtown King County campus six mornings a week (not Sunday) and Monday afternoons (includes light washing, but not power washing).
· City of Seattle Parks, Downtown Seattle Association’s Metropolitan Improvement District (MID), FMD and Downtown Emergency Service Center (DESC) commitment to increasing services for sanitation related to garbage removal and sidewalk cleaning.
· Completion of a report which outlined recommendation for a hygiene facility near the courthouse. The report was presented to the Budget and Fiscal Management Committee on May 9, 2018.[footnoteRef:6] [6:  Motion 15153, adopted May 21, 2018.] 


Transportation 
· Completed installation of No Parking/Towing signs in alley and enforcement by Parking Enforcement Unit, in collaboration with SPD and Seattle Department of Transportation. 
· Initiation of feasibility plan to install gate at east end of Jefferson Street (Jefferson Street Alley).
· Metro Transit not recommending to relocate bus stops and removal of bus stop seating on Third Avenue.

Human Services
· The City of Seattle’s Navigation Team and community police team have provided outreach and assistance to homeless individuals in the area.
· SPD is working with county executive staff and City of Seattle representatives in a multidisciplinary work group to address broad issues affecting the area.

In addition, Superior Court Presiding Judge Laura Inveen reported that some of the judicial staff met with City of Seattle Mayor Jenny Durkan and other Seattle offices to address long-term and short-term solutions on this matter, particularly regarding the short-term activation of City Hall Park, researching feasibility of removal of Prefontaine fountain, and development of design improvements for City Hall Park and Prefontaine Place in the Seattle Parks 2021-2026 capital budget.

King County Board of Health Resolution 18-06

While not specific to the Courthouse and its vicinities, the Board of Health unanimously approved at its March 15, 2018 meeting Resolution 18-06 supporting efforts for sanitation and hygiene infrastructure for homeless and unsheltered populations.[footnoteRef:7]  The Resolution calls for the “implementation of a system for sanitation and hygiene infrastructure for homeless and unsheltered populations” and “additional investments by governments and service providers in handwashing, toilet and shower facilities for people who are experiencing homelessness as well as facilities available to the public at large in cities and unincorporated areas across King County.” [7:  Board of Health Resolution 18-06, adopted March 15, 2018.] 


Supplemental Appropriation Related to Courthouse Perimeter (Ordinance 18602)

In November 2017, the council appropriated $400,000 for FMD to “…implement strategies to maintain cleanliness and security of the immediate vicinity of the King County courthouse building”.[footnoteRef:8] Of the total appropriation, $362,000 would be used to fund 3.0 new FTEs: one FTE to increase security and two FTEs to expand exterior cleaning and housekeeping support. According to executive staff, FMD implemented additional security and exterior cleaning efforts immediately following the July 11, 2017 GAO Committee panel briefing, and the appropriation was used to reimburse those expenses. [8:  Ordinance 18602 Section 69 ER1, enacted November 16, 2017.] 


In addition, through a proviso[footnoteRef:9], FMD was requested to provide a report providing recommendations for implementation of hygiene facilities in partnership with the City of Seattle in order to improve cleanliness of the exterior perimeter of the courthouse. The report recommended that the City of Seattle contract for a non-profit operated hygiene center in the vicinity of the courthouse. The report estimated that the hygiene center would have an annual operating cost of approximately $300,000. FMD completed and presented this report to council and the council accepted the report on May 2018.[footnoteRef:10] [9:  Ordinance 18602 Section 69 P2, enacted November 16, 2017.]  [10:  Motion 15153, adopted May 21, 2018.] 


Through the same supplemental appropriation ordinance, the council also appropriated $182,000 to the Sheriff’s Office to “solely fund a one-year pilot for 2018 to reopen the King County Courthouse Fourth Avenue entrance at least during the periods of Mondays through Thursday between 7:45 a.m. and 9:45 a.m. and between 12:00 noon and 2:00 p.m. and to track the usage and variations of wait times at the fourth avenue entrance during those hours”.[footnoteRef:11] The appropriation would add 2 FTEs (1 Marshal FTE and 1 Sergeant FTE) to the Sheriff’s Office. [11:  Ordinance 18602 Section 9 ER5, enacted November 16, 2017.] 


Fourth Panel Briefing (August 28th GAO Committee Meeting)

Executive staff state that since the third panel briefing on April 24th, the Courthouse Vicinity Improvement (CVI) Committee membership and interested parties have grown with approximately 75 participants representing over 20 King County and City of Seattle departments and community based organizations. The CVI Committee Action Items Log, Attachment 4 to this staff report, reports that community partners such as the Downtown Seattle Association - Metropolitan Service District (MID), Alliance for Pioneer Square, and Commute Seattle have represented a majority of the new members.

Another key update includes the activation of City Hall Park by the Seattle Parks Department. Executive staff state that activation of City Hall Park began on August 6th and will continue daily through September. The park is activated Mondays through Fridays[footnoteRef:12] and would include a park concierge from 10:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m., buskers[footnoteRef:13] from 12:00 p.m. to 4:00 p.m. and other activities and amenities. A food truck is scheduled to be on-site daily, when possible, from 11:00 a.m. to 2:00 p.m.[footnoteRef:14] Seattle Parks have also conducted general clean-up, tree limbing, and lighting improvements to City Hall Park. SPD has also agreed to send resources for patrols around the park and the Seattle Parks rangers will also have a heavy emphasis around the park. [12:  Executive staff state that activation is weather dependent, therefore if it is raining heavily or predicted to do so, the park will not be activated that day. Due to the degradation in the air quality, Seattle Parks decided to cancel the buskers and concierge for August 20th and 21st.]  [13:  Street performance or busking is the act of performing in public places for gratuities.]  [14:  Link to the food truck schedule: https://www.seattlefoodtruck.com/schedule/city-hall-park. ] 


Executive staff have also indicated that Metro Transit has plans to relocate the bus stop at southbound Third Avenue and James Street one block north on March 2019 and the relocation of the northbound stop is under consideration. In addition, the CVI Committee has formed an interjurisdictional security subcommittee in July to discuss roles and interagency coordination regarding security. Lastly, discussions have begun regarding development of a public-private partnership to support City Hall Park, Prefontaine Place, and Fortson Square improvements.

[bookmark: _GoBack]Executive staff have also reported that SPD’s crime data on the area around the courthouse will be augmented to include data from the recently implemented Employee Security Incident Report Portal and the Juror Security Incident Report Portal. SPD crime data on the area around the courthouse were provided at previous panel briefings, however SPD have decided not to provide the crime data for the fourth panel briefing since SPD representatives will not be in attendance to provide context and answer questions on the data. SPD Captain Thomas Mahaffey has stated that this data will be available to the CVI Committee at their September meeting. Due to scheduling conflicts, SPD representatives were not able to attend the fourth panel briefing, however a written report were submitted for the committee.

Lastly, during mid-July, several media outlets reported on public safety issues around the courthouse perimeter. This was triggered by the release of a surveillance video footage showing an assault that occurred on June 19th in front of the courthouse on Third Avenue. The media reports emphasized the public safety incidents that have occurred since the GAO Committee’s first panel briefing on this issue.  The panelists were requested to address these incidents at the panel briefing.

ATTACHMENTS

1. Courthouse Vicinity Improvement Committee Roster, updated August 23, 2018

INVITED

· Captain Noel Fryberger, Captain, King County Sheriff’s Office (in charge of courthouse entrance security)
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